
MINUTES of a meeting of GREAT PAXTON PARISH COUNCIL held in the Community Room, Great Paxton Primary School, Great Paxton on Monday 16th October 2023. 

PRESENT: Councillors P Goodyer (Vice-Chairman) in the Chair, H Fieldhouse, C Hall, Mrs J Jackson, Mrs J Peters, L Sullivan and R Widdowson
IN ATTENDANCE:  County Councillor S Ferguson and District Councillor R West and five Members of the public.
        1.   APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE & DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
An apology for absence from the meeting was received on behalf of Parish Councillor W Bond. 
Councillor Fieldhouse declared a ‘non disclosable pecuniary interest’ in respect of Item No 11 (c) on the agenda by virtue of his appointment as Trustee to the Recreation Ground Management Committee. There were no other declarations of interests nor requests for dispensation. 
2.   COMMENTS AND OBSERVATIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC & COUNTY & DISTRICT COUNCILLORS
      County Councillor Stephen Ferguson

Councillor Ferguson was pleased to report that a Public Rights of Way Officer for Huntingdonshire had recently been appointed by the County Council.  The first objective of the new appointee would be to address and resolve outstanding rights of way issues reported on the Highways Tool System.   The meeting was encouraged to draw the Officers’ attention to any problems in the Parish that remain unresolved.  
Further to the last meeting, Councillor Ferguson reported that the County Council would revisit the decision regarding the weeds policy at its meeting on 17th October and again at its Highways & Transport Committee in December.  In the meantime, with ‘pothole’ time approaching, he encouraged the meeting to continue to report any problems using the Highways Reporting Tool.  The Clerk confirmed that she was awaiting potential dates for a ‘walkabout’ meeting with the local Highways Officer.

District Councillor Richard West
Councillor West updated the meeting on the position with outstanding planning applications in the Parish (See Minute No 5 poste).  He also referred to an interesting presentation recently delivered by Rob Bridge, CEO of the Cambridgeshire & Peterborough Combined Authorities to the District Council.  This covered the improvement agenda, governance and decision-making, project plans and delivery, procurement and partnership working.  Most importantly, it was noted that it would be the Combined Authority who would be in a position to fund improvements to bus services and other major projects rather than County or District Councils.
Disappointingly, Councillor West had yet to receive any response from BT regarding his concern at the lack of consultation around the location of a telegraph pole outside No 65 High Street.  He continued to pursue this on behalf of the residents at that address.   Mindful of other situations in the Parish that might give rise to tensions between neighbours, he reminded the meeting of the need to be careful with the nature of the language used in such confrontations.   
Lastly, Councillor West encouraged Parish Councillors to attend one of the sessions on Development Management being arranged by the District Council.  Councillor Sullivan agreed to join Councillor Fieldhouse at the session to be held on 6th November.

               Public Comments
Reference was made by a resident to a planning application for construction of a barn, west of the railway line, north of River Lane, Great Paxton and the impact this might have on a nearby footpath.  The Clerk confirmed that the Parish Council had not been consulted on this application.  [Subsequently established that the application had been submitted for a Certificate of Lawfulness and that the accompanying statement read that application ‘should not be detrimental to walkers along the footpath’.]
Attention was drawn to the continuing absence of white lines at the junction of Rectory Way, Adams Lane and Towgood Way.  This had been reported to the County Council by the Clerk on several occasions and by residents.  Although, the County Council had advised that the lines would be repainted, this had not yet been done.   The Clerk undertook to raise this again with the Highways Officer on site.  [Subsequently confirmed that white-lining would be completed this year].
Lastly, given the presence of wild orchids on Church Lane Green, the Clerk undertook to confirm when the Grounds Maintenance Contractor would cut the grass for the last time this season.  [Subsequently confirmed: last cut week ending 20th October].

3.   COMMUNITY SHOP
       No report received in the absence of Mr Wylde.
4.    MINUTES
The Minutes of the meeting of the Parish Council held on 18th September 2023 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.  
5.   PLANNING MATTERS – UPDATE (IF ANY) ON PROPOSED DEVELOPMENTS 
i.  Erection of a bungalow split into two properties, with a garden space, 2 car parking spaces, bin and bike storage, Land west of The Bungalow, River Lane: Application No 22/01359/FUL – Although ‘pending decision’, indications appeared to suggest that this application was to be recommended for refusal.  
           ii.  77 High Street, Creation of Dropped Kerb & replace grass area with block paving: 23/01198/HHFUL: It was reported that this application was ‘pending decision’.
 6.    PARISH PLAN
                 Having reaffirmed the purpose and advantages that would ensue from the creation of a Parish Plan, it was
                 RESOLVED

                      that the Parish Plan for Great Paxton be adopted.
                 Having discussed where and how the Plan might be made available for residents to view, it was agreed that a redacted version of the Plan (without reference to named Councillors) would be published on the Parish Council website and that attention be drawn to its availability on the website via Facebook and the ‘Village People’ email distribution.   A Working Copy of the Plan would form part of the agenda for Councillors at every meeting when actions could be reviewed, added, or deleted, as appropriate. 
 7.    REVIEW OF GRANTS POLICY

         Having been reminded that the need to review the Grants Policy had emerged during discussions on the draft Parish Plan, Councillors asked the Clerk to clarify the difference between ‘donations and grants’ and explain why ‘grants to individuals’ might not be appropriate to allow the Policy to be reconsidered at the next meeting.

 8.    STREET LIGHTING REPLACEMENT: UPDATE
Councillors noted that Balfour Beatty had undertaken some preparations on site in advance of the Replacement Street Lighting Project although an official start date had not yet been confirmed.   Having reconsidered a request from a Collector who wished to ‘rescue’ the discarded lamps, the Parish Council remained concerned about the potential health & safety risk and liability that might result from this exchange and therefore, 

RESOLVED

      that the discarded lamps be removed from the site and disposed of by Balfour Beatty. 
 9.    TRAINING PLANS FOR NEW & EXISTING COUNCILLORS

   Councillor Fieldhouse opened discussion on the need for Councillors to receive training given his experience as a new Councillor with little understanding of the role and expectations in terms of planning, for instance.   As there was a consensus, it was agreed that a reasonable annual budget should be put in place for training and that those Councillors who benefit from courses should have the opportunity to pass their new knowledge onto colleagues.  It was envisaged that a training booklet might also be compiled following course attendance although accepted that this would need to be updated regularly.
10.  REPORT FROM MEETING: ENGAGEMENT SESSION ON GARDEN WASTE SUBSCRIPTION SERVICE INITIATIVE
         Councillor Mrs Jackson reported on her participation in an engagement session arranged by the District Council on the new Garden Waste Subscription Service.   The District Council had accepted that this was a sensitive issue for residents and a decision that had not been taken lightly. Councillor Mrs Jackson reported that there would be one major change to the current collection regime.  Kitchen waste would no longer be allowed in the ‘green’ refuse bins.  Councillor Ferguson confirmed this new requirement, adding that there would need to be a period of re-education for residents and some tolerance of mistakes in the early changeover days.  Subsequently, food waste would have to be placed in ‘grey’ bins.    Instead of £57.50 per year, the District Council would offer an ‘early bird’ discount of £50. 
11.  UPDATES

a. Speed watch: Councillor Hall reported that there had been no operations since the last meeting.  The MVAS Unit had been moved to the St Neots end of the High Street and an application to create a new Speed Watch site was awaiting police approval.   He added that he was awaiting receipt of a quote from Elan City for the supply of an additional MVAS Unit should the Parish Council be able to purchase an additional one this financial year. 
b. Saxon Green: Councillor Goodyer reported that he would visit the Saxon Green Play Space the following day and advise the Clerk should any items require attention.
c. Recreation Ground Management Committee: Councillor Fieldhouse (the Parish Council’s representative on the Management Committee) reported that that the Committee had reviewed its Constitution and appointed new trustees.  All adjacent landowners had now been made aware of the rabbit problem on the recreation field.  Network Rail had advised that they would not be undertaking any further culling of rabbits and that a more permanent solution, such as fencing, was required for which they had no budget.  The problem had been reported to Natural England in accordance with Government advice.   A grant of £10,800 had been received for pitch improvements but this could not be utilised until a solution to the rabbit problem had been found.  Grants were available to fence the Recreation Ground, but any application would now have to await the next round of funding in 2024.  
d. Highways, footpaths, trees etc:  The Clerk reported that contact had been made with County Highways to discuss a strategic approach to future LHI Schemes and to ‘walkabout’ the Parish.  Although not formally confirmed, it appeared that the Parish Council’s application for a 20mph zone had not been successful although it had fallen just short in the ranking exercise.  
          12.   COUNCIL PRECEPT & BUDGET 2024/25

    Having been reminded of the 2023/24 budget and actual expenditure to date (a copy of which was circulated in advance) Councillors discussed potential increases to individual budget heads and an estimated budget for 2024/25 considering anticipated new projects and large foreseen items of expenditure that had not yet been invoiced.    At the same time, the Council considered applications for grant received from St Neots Museum and Magpas Air Ambulance.   The Parish Council had undertaken to consider, at this meeting, whether the ‘Paxton Post’ should be printed in full colour in future.  Unfortunately, events had overtaken this discussion given the closure of ‘Easiprint’ and the increase in printing costs quoted by its successor ‘Peterborough Print’.  The Clerk was requested to seek alternative quotes for comparative purposes and Councillors agreed to consider whether there was a will for it to continue to be compiled and circulated in the village.  
                         RESOLVED
a. that the Clerk be requested to review all budget heads in the light of discussion and circulate the final expenditure statement to Councillors for consideration at the next meeting; 

b. that grants of £50 be awarded to St Neots Museum and Magpas Air Ambulance; and
c.   that, the future of the ‘Paxton Post’ be reviewed at the next meeting.  
          13.   FINANCE MATTERS 

     Having noted the bank and financial statements for the period to 29th September and the card payments since the last meeting, it was

                   RESOLVED

a.  that the following payments be approved –                            £
25th Sept: Total Energies                                                         179.83
25th Sept: Glasdon UK Limited (Replacement Dog Bin)    312.78

Parish Clerk Salary                                                                     332.04
HMRC (PAYE – Parish Clerk) 

Including online fee                                                                     83.05                                                                                         

        b.    that the bank reconciliation for September be confirmed and signed by Councillor Widdowson.
  14.    DATE OF NEXT MEETING
   Next Meeting – Monday 27th November 2023 at 7.30pm.

Chairman

